
 

Website: https://www.rideuta.com/Board-of-Trustees       
Live Streaming: https://www.youtube.com/results?search_query=utaride  

Regular Meeting of the 

Board of Trustees of the Utah Transit Authority 
 

Wednesday, October 2, 2019, 9:00 a.m. 
Utah Transit Authority Headquarters  

669 West 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 
Golden Spike Conference Rooms   

 
 

1. Call to Order & Opening Remarks Chair Carlton Christensen 
   
2. Pledge of Allegiance Chair Carlton Christensen 
   
3. Safety First Minute Sheldon Shaw 

   

4. Public Comment Period Bob Biles 

   

5. Consent Agenda Chair Carlton Christensen 

 a. Approval of September 25, 2019 Board Meeting 
Minutes 

 

 b. Approval of September 16, 2019 Budget Work Session 
Meeting Minutes 

 

 c. Approval of September 17, 2019 Budget Work Session 
Meeting Minutes 

 

 d. Approval of September 20, 2019 Budget Work Session 
Meeting Minutes 

 

   
6. Agency Report Carolyn Gonot 
 a. Recognition of Sumerset Ellis being named to Mass 

Transit Magazine’s Forty Under Forty 
 

   
7. R2019-10-01 Supporting the Nomination to Re-appointment 

Beth Holbrook to the Utah Association of Special Districts 
Board 

Beth Holbrook 

   
8. Contracts, Disbursements and Grants  
 a. Contract: Hamblin Settlement Agreement (Hamblin) David Wilkins 
    
9. Service and Fare Approvals Monica Morton 
 a. Complimentary TRAX Service: Draper Chamber   
 b. Complimentary Buddy Pass:  UTA Ridership Campaign  
 c. Complimentary Van Service: Utah Chapter of American 

Planning Association 
 

https://www.rideuta.com/Board-of-Trustees
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10. Other Business Chair Carlton Christensen 
 a. Next meeting: October 9, 2019 at 9:00 a.m.  
    
11. Adjourn Chair Carlton Christensen 
   

Public Comment: Members of the public are invited to provide comment during the public comment period. 
Comment may be provided in person or online through www.rideuta.com. In order to be considerate of time and 
the agenda, comments are limited to 2 minutes per individual or 5 minutes for a designated spokesperson 
representing a group. Comments may also be sent via e-mail to boardoftrustees@rideuta.com.   To be 
distributed to the Board of Trustees prior to the meeting or be included in the meeting minutes, online or email 
comments must be received by 2:00 p.m. the day before the meeting. 
Special Accommodation: Information related to this meeting is available in alternate format upon request by 
contacting calldredge@rideuta.com or (801) 287-3536. Request for accommodations should be made at least 
two business days in advance of the scheduled meeting. 

https://www.rideuta.com/Board-of-Trustees
https://www.youtube.com/results?search_query=utaride
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mailto:boardoftrustees@rideuta.com
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Board Members Present: 

Carlton Christensen, Chair  

Beth Holbrook 

Kent Millington 

 

Also attending were members of UTA staff, as well as interested citizens. 

 

 

Call to Order, Opening Remarks, and Pledge of Allegiance. Chair Christensen welcomed 

attendees and called the meeting to order at 9:02 a.m. Following Chair Christensen’s opening 

remarks, the board and meeting attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Safety First Minute. Chair Christensen yielded the floor to Lamount Worthy, UTA Video Security 

Administrator, for a brief safety message. 

 

Public Comment Period. No public comment was given.  

 

Approval of September 18, 2019 Board Meeting Minutes. A motion to approve the September 

18, 2019 Board Meeting Minutes was made by Trustee Millington and seconded by Trustee 

Holbrook. The motion carried unanimously. 

Agency Report. Carolyn Gonot, UTA Executive Director, was joined by Mr. Worthy and Paul 

Drake, UTA Senior Manager of Real Estate and Transit-Oriented Development. Ms. Gonot 

delivered a report on the following topics: 

 

 Recognition of local bus rodeo participants 

 Rail Safety Week 

 Exclusive negotiating agreement for the Clearfield transit-oriented development 

Minutes of the Meeting 

of the 

Board of Trustees of the Utah Transit Authority (UTA) 

held at UTA FrontLines Headquarters located at 

669 West 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 

September 25, 2019 

, 

 



 

 

It was noted that the exclusive negotiating agreement for the Clearfield transit-oriented 

development allows UTA to move forward in creating a master plan for the site with the 

selected developer and contractor. Discussion ensued. A question on the potential for 

developing a sports facility at the site was posed by the board and answered by Mr. Drake. 

 

Financial Report – August 2019. Bob Biles, UTA Chief Financial Officer, was joined by Eddy 

Cumins, UTA Chief Operating Officer. Mr. Biles presented the August 2019 financial report and 

reviewed the August 2019 financial dashboard, sales tax collections, expense variance by mode, 

and expense variance by type. Discussion ensued. Questions on sales tax revenues, ridership, 

sales tax percentages, and effect of overtime on expense variance collected by counties were 

posed by the board and answered by staff. Trustee Millington requested a comparison of the 

year-to-date actual sales tax revenues to the previous year.  

 

Contracts, Disbursements, and Grants. 

Contract: Repetitive Bus Parts Auto Purchase Order Inventory Contract (Rocky 

Mountain Cummins, Dartco Automotive, Elliot Automotive, Freightliner Warner Truck, 

Gillig, Lewis Bus, Mohawk, Muncie, Neopart, Romaine Electric, Vehicle Maintenance 

Plan). Mr. Biles was joined by Amanda Burton, UTA Contract Buyer. Mr. Biles described 

the contract, which is an agreement with multiple parts suppliers to supply repetitive, 

high-use inventory bus parts as needed. The suppliers were selected following an open, 

competitive bidding process for more than 1,200 different parts, with awards going to 

the best value bidder on each part. Discussion ensued. Questions on parts pricing, 

previous procurement practices for parts inventory, suppliers for electric bus parts, and 

the agency’s past relationship with the selected suppliers were posed by the board and 

answered by Mr. Biles.  

A motion to approve the contract was made by Trustee Holbrook and seconded by 

Trustee Millington. The motion carried unanimously. 

Pre-Procurement: Ogden Weber Bus Rapid Transit Construction Manager/General 

Contractor. Ms. Gonot was joined by Mary DeLoretto, UTA Acting Chief Service 

Development Officer. Ms. DeLoretto indicated the agency is ready to issue a request for 

proposal (RFP) for a contractor on the Ogden Weber bus rapid transit project. Discussion 

ensued. Questions on the project funding, Small Starts grant application submission 

date, and obligation to the contractor if the grant is not received were posed by the 

board and answered by staff.  

Other Business.  



 

Next Meeting. The next meeting of the board will be on Wednesday, October 2, 2019 at 

9:00 a.m. 

 

Closed Session. Chair Christensen stated there were matters to be discussed in closed session 

to discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation. A motion for a closed session was made 

by Trustee Millington and seconded by Trustee Holbrook. The motion carried unanimously and 

the board moved into closed session at 9:44 a.m. 

 

Open Session. A motion to return to open session was made by Trustee Holbrook and 

seconded by Trustee Millington. The motion carried unanimously and the board returned to 

open session at 10:23 a.m. 

 

Adjournment. The meeting was adjourned at 10:24 a.m. by motion. 

Transcribed by Cathie Griffiths 
Executive Assistant to the Board Chair 
Utah Transit Authority 
cgriffiths@rideuta.com  
801.237.1945 
 
This document is not intended to serve as a full transcript as additional discussion may have 
taken place; please refer to the meeting materials, audio, or video located at 
https://www.utah.gov/pmn/sitemap/notice/560143.html for entire content. 
 
This document along with the digital recording constitute the official minutes of this meeting. 
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Board Members Present: 
Carlton Christensen, Chair  
Beth Holbrook 
Kent Millington 
 
Also attending were members of UTA staff. 
 

 
Call to Order & Opening Remarks. Chair Christensen welcomed attendees and called the 
meeting to order at 11:05 a.m.  
 
Introduction to 2020 Budget Planning. Carolyn Gonot, UTA Executive Director, outlined the 
budget work session schedule, goals, and key budget changes.  Bob Biles, UTA Chief Financial 
Officer, provided an overview of the executive director’s organizational chart, operating 
budget, expenses and revenues for both the capital and operating budgets, full-time employee 
summary, initiatives, challenges, and next steps for the proposed budget.  Questions regarding 
what portion of the sales tax revenue increase is from the Salt Lake County 4th quarter, if the 
anticipated growth is in part due to a full year of tax collections from Salt Lake County, and if 
part-time positions are rolled in with the full-time employee summary were posed by the board 
and answered by Mr. Biles. 
 
Chief Operations Officer - 2020 Draft Budget Presentation and Discussion. 
Eddy Cumins, UTA Chief Operating Officer (COO), provided a summary of the COO’s budget.  He 
summarized goals, an organizational chart, miscellaneous budget factors, miles per mechanic, 
hours per operator, headcounts, cost drivers, and assumptions.  Questions regarding if the 
operators trained in Salt Lake are designated to Salt Lake or other areas, and the workload 
associated with the COO position were posed by the board and answered by Mr. Cumins.  He 
then turned the time over to his managers to provide specific budget details for their business 
units. 
 
Each presenter provided the number of routes, hours annually, miles annually, notable 
information, headcounts, goals, initiatives, and challenges.  Some also provided organizational 
charts and/or graphics within their individual presentations (as noted below). 

Minutes of the Budget Work Session of the 

Utah Transit Authority (UTA) Board of Trustees 
held on Monday, September 16, 2019, 11:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. 

Utah Transit Authority Headquarters 
669 West 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 

Golden Spike Conference Rooms 
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Timpanogos Bus.  Mary DeLaMare-Schaefer, UTA Regional General Manager for 
Timpanogos Business Unit, reviewed the business unit’s budget.  Questions regarding 
actual ridership after one year of operation in relation to what was projected for the 
Utah Valley Express bus rapid transit line, if the equipment is adequate for ridership, if 
the population of Utah County listed in the notable information is separate from the 
potential for ridership, if the signal prioritization fix with UDOT would improve the 
entire network, and what the possible impact will be of Utah Valley University’s 
expansion were posed by the board and answered by Ms. DeLaMare-Schaefer.   
 
Mt. Ogden Bus.  Andres Colman, UTA Regional General Manager for Mt. Ogden Business 
Unit, reviewed the business unit’s budget.  He noted his unit provides service to Weber, 
Davis and Box Elder counties.  He included the number of riders annually and informed 
the board how Proposition 1 affected his unit.  Questions regarding whether the 
increase in riders during the air show are new riders, when the airshow is in 2020, and if 
the bus engine/transmission replacements are early or part of a normal rotation were 
posed by the Trustees and answered by staff. 

 
Chair Christensen called for a break at 12:17 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 12:25 p.m. 
 

Salt Lake Bus.  Lorin Simpson, UTA Regional General Manager for Salt Lake Business 
Unit, reviewed the business unit’s budget.  He noted his unit provides service to Salt 
Lake County as well as some service to Weber, Davis, Utah, Tooele, and Summit 
counties.  He included the number of passenger boardings along with active and 
contingency buses.  Mr. Simpson clarified that his slide showing “passenger miles” was 
incorrect and should reference “miles.”  He said the unit currently has 3 electric buses 
with the potential for 25 within a few years.  Questions regarding whether the number 
of drivers budgeted provides for projected needs, if staff has a sense of the number of 
buses that deadhead on the south end of Salt Lake County, how long it takes to recharge 
batteries, what percentage of operators will be eligible for retirement in the next five 
years, what the average age of the fleet is and how that affects the maintenance 
numbers, what the overtime needs are, and if an analysis between compressed natural 
gas, diesel, etc., has been performed were posed by the board and answered by Mr. 
Simpson and Mr. Cumins. 
 
Special Services.  Cherryl Beveridge, UTA Special Services General Manager, advised the 
board that the Special Service area covers Payson to Brigham City and includes vanpool 
throughout the state.  She pointed out the number of buses, vanpool vehicles, and 
buses that are provided to contractors.  Questions regarding how fixed route changes 
and free fare services affect parallel paratransit service were posed by the board and 
answered by staff. 
 
Asset Management.  Dave Hancock, UTA Director of Asset Management, informed the 
board that asset management includes facilities, rail systems, rail infrastructure, state of 
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good repair, and vehicle support and program management.  Questions regarding what 
fleet engineering is and how fleet engineering intersects with maintenance, why the 
maintenance of way infrastructure budget is down slightly, whether or not detailed 
reviews of invoices are performed, what the Transit Access Management Plan (TAM) 
covers, how long it will take to transition parts inventory management to supply chain, 
what changes are incurred as a result of new bus stops, and if expenditures for state of 
good repair projects have been budgeted were posed by the board and answered by 
staff. 
 
Light Rail.  Jeff LaMora, UTA Light Rail General Manager, reviewed the Light Rail budget.  
A brief discussion regarding the length of time involved to secure necessary parts 
ensued.  Questions regarding whether vehicles on the S-Line are still considered as 
extra, the age of vehicles, if vehicles are rotated evenly, if there is a way to charge 
rebuilt parts to the proper capital project upfront and eliminate the need for accounting 
changes after the fact, if it is possible to begin the ordering process prior to each year’s 
budget then have the orders delivered within the budgeted year, how beneficial the 
multi-agency agreement for certain items has been, if Mr. LaMora feels comfortable 
that enough state of good repair funds have been allocated to meet the demand of an 
aging fleet, and a request for clarification on sustainability and how it relates versus 
vehicle maintenance or overhaul were posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 

Chair Christensen called for a break at 2:19 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 2:24 p.m. 
 
Commuter Rail.  Bruce Cardon, UTA Commuter Rail General Manager, reviewed the 
Commuter Rail budget.  Questions regarding ridership numbers, what station has the 
lowest ridership, whether overhauling diesel is worth the investment when electric is 
the goal, why there are part-time employees when staffing is difficult, if there is 
consideration to overhaul Comets and Bombardier cars currently out of service, the 
length of time required for overhauls, and if the agency is adequately preparing for the 
maintenance of vehicles were posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 
Public Safety.  Fred Ross, UTA Police Chief, stated his service area is UTA’s service area 
and provided an overview of the public safety budget.  Questions regarding whether or 
not discussions have occurred about fee structures for parking, how many daily arrests 
occur, if UTA officers have been assaulted, and if there is a greater number of incidents 
within free fare zones were posed by the board and answered by Chief Ross. 
 
Chief Operating Officer.  Mr. Cumins asked if the board had further questions.  
Discussion ensued.  Questions regarding what the shortfall with state of good repair 
investment is, what the impact of repairs has been, should UTA extend the timeframe 
for repairs, how the agency is getting operators to apply, what the agency is doing to 
retain operators, and where long-term funding for recruiting will come from were posed 
by the board and answered by staff. 
 

UNAPPROVED



 

4 
 

Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:41 p.m. by motion. 
 
 
Transcribed by Angie Olsen 
Executive Assistant to the Board of Trustees 
Utah Transit Authority 
aolsen@rideuta.com  
801.287.2581 
 
This document is not intended to serve as a full transcript as additional discussion may have 
taken place; please refer to the meeting materials, audio, or video located at 
https://www.utah.gov/pmn/sitemap/notice/558193.html for entire content. 
 
This document along with the digital recording constitute the official minutes of this meeting. 

UNAPPROVED
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Board Members Present: 
Carlton Christensen, Chair  
Beth Holbrook 
Kent Millington 
 
Also attending were members of UTA staff. 
 

 
Call to Order & Opening Remarks. Chair Christensen welcomed attendees and called the 
meeting to order at 1:08 p.m.  
 
Safety First Minute 
Chair Christensen provided a brief safety message. 
 
Chief Service Development Officer - 2020 Draft Budget Presentation and Discussion. 
 

Chief Service Development Officer Operating Budget.  Mary DeLoretto, UTA Acting 
Chief Service Development Officer (CSDO), provided a summary of the CSDO’s budget.  
She summarized goals, an organizational chart, miscellaneous budget factors, and 
headcounts.  Questions regarding whether the proposed budget includes time that is 
offset to capital projects, if consultant fees are included, where contract work and 
transit-oriented development (TOD) revenue is referenced, and if the shared 
administrative support position will provide adequate coverage throughout the various 
departments were posed by the board and answered by Ms. DeLoretto. 

 
Each presenter provided a variety of information such as goals, organizational charts, 
department responsibilities, headcounts, initiatives, and challenges.  Some also 
provided other information and/or graphics within their individual presentations (as 
noted below). 
 
Real Estate & Transit Oriented Development.  Paul Drake, UTA Sr. Manager of Real 
Estate and Transit Oriented Development (TOD), explained the responsibilities of his 
department and summarized his budget.  Questions regarding who currently performs 

Minutes of the Budget Work Session of the 

Utah Transit Authority (UTA) Board of Trustees  
held on Tuesday, September 17, 2019, 1:00 p.m.–5:00 p.m. 

Utah Transit Authority Headquarters 
669 West 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 

Golden Spike Conference Rooms 
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GIS work, if the GIS analyst would be at capacity if more flexibility is allowed with the 
number of TOD projects, whether or not it is easier to manage leased properties, if 
there is a process to evaluate the value of properties owned by UTA, and how many of 
those properties could be dispensed and put back on the public tax roll were posed by 
the board and answered by staff. 
 
Service Planning.  Laura Hanson, UTA Director of Planning, reviewed the responsibilities 
for both strategic and service planning and summarized the service planning budget.  
Additionally, she advised the two departments were mislabeled in her presentation and 
needed to be swapped.  Questions regarding whether the department has adequate 
administrative support coverage, how heavily new software will be relied upon, the 
need for the board and planning to align accomplishments, and if departments 
throughout the agency are integrated in strategic planning were posed by the board and 
answered by staff. 
 
Capital Development.  Grey Turner, UTA Sr. Program Manager for Engineering and 
Project Development, informed the board that capital development consists of project 
development, environmental/project controls/grants, project management and 
engineering, and quality oversight.  He summarized the responsibilities for each sub-
group and outlined the budget.  Questions regarding environmental responsibilities, 
what future regulations are coming and how they will be managed, where 
environmental reports need to be submitted, what determines when UTA uses 
contractors, and when the agency promotes from within vs. hiring external applicants 
were posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 

Chair Christensen called for a break at 2:20 PM.  The meeting reconvened at 2:31 PM. 
 
Draft 2020-2024 Capital Plan.  Ms. DeLoretto provided an overview of the draft plan.  She 
advised what is included in the plan, what the 5-year forecast helps to mitigate, the steps 
within the process, a breakdown of funding, what projects are funded and unfunded, next 
steps, and details of the capital plan.  Questions regarding how many projects get funded, what 
determines if a project gets on the approved list, what the process is for pressing 
circumstances, and how projects are prioritized were posed by the board and answered by 
staff.  Ms. DeLoretto also provided clarification for various line items on the details spreadsheet 
that was distributed. 
 
  

UNAPPROVED
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Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:43 p.m. by motion. 
 
 
Transcribed by Angie Olsen 
Executive Assistant to the Board of Trustees 
Utah Transit Authority 
aolsen@rideuta.com  
801.287.2581 
 
This document is not intended to serve as a full transcript as additional discussion may have 
taken place; please refer to the meeting materials, audio, or video located at 
https://www.utah.gov/pmn/sitemap/notice/558565.html for entire content. 
 
This document along with the digital recording constitute the official minutes of this meeting. 

UNAPPROVED
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Board Members Present: 
Carlton Christensen, Chair  
Beth Holbrook 
Kent Millington 
 
Also attending were members of UTA staff. 
 

 
Call to Order & Opening Remarks. Chair Christensen welcomed attendees and called the 
meeting to order at 9:01 a.m. 
 
Safety First Minute.  Chair Christensen yielded the floor to Sheldon Shaw, UTA Acting Manager 

of Safety and Security, for a brief safety message. 

 
Chief Finance Officer - 2020 Draft Budget Presentation and Discussion.  
 
Each presenter provided a variety of information such as goals, department responsibilities, 
headcounts, initiatives and challenges.  Some also provided organizational charts and/or 
graphics within their individual presentations. 
 

Chief Financial Officer Operating Budget.  Bob Biles, UTA Chief Financial Officer, 
provided a summary of his operating budget.  Questions regarding inventory were 
posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 
Finance, Accounting and Procurement.  Todd Mills, UTA Sr. Supply Chain Manager, 
summarized the budget for his department.  Questions regarding what type of 
coordination takes place among staff ordering and using inventory, whether an 
employee reviews and monitors automatic reorders for accuracy and excess, details of 
the parts availability process, if increased staffing would hasten continuous 
improvement efforts, whether inventory levels have been reduced due to the vendor 
management inventory (VMI), and which departments are open 24/7 were posed by the 
board and answered by staff. 

Minutes of the Budget Work Session of the 

Utah Transit Authority (UTA) Board of Trustees 
held on Friday, September 20, 2019, 9:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. 

Utah Transit Authority Headquarters 
669 West 200 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 

Golden Spike Conference Rooms 
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Risk Management/Insurance.  Dave Pitcher, UTA Claims & Insurance Manager, 
reviewed the budget for risk management/insurance.  Questions regarding what a 
certificate of insurance is for, if staff verifies that coverage amounts are adequate, 
whether certificates can be connected to property or lease agreements, if field 
supervisors have tablets or laptops, if it is time to raise the minimum coverage amounts 
for property and car insurance, what the purpose is for property appraisals, whether 
appraisals are coordinated with the real estate department, how many claims the 
agency has paid this year, and the dollar amount of paid claims were posed by the board 
and answered by staff.  The board suggested placing the portfolio handbook on the 
intranet upon completion. 
 
Fares.  Monica Morton, UTA Director of Fares, provided a summary of the fares budget.  
Questions regarding what the best strategy is for the ticket vending machine 
replacement funds allocated in the capital plan may be, whether individuals who do not 
tap their fare cards are evading the system, if there is a maximum penalty charge for 
fare evasion, how many outstanding unpaid tickets there are, and what the collection 
value for unpaid tickets is were posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 
Accounting.  Troy Bingham, UTA Comptroller, reviewed the accounting budget.  
Questions regarding whether the JD Edwards system is approaching its end of life, if 
some positions could log in to the UTA system to allow real-time entry points, and how 
many CPAs are employed by the agency were posed by the board and answered by Mr. 
Bingham.  
 
Chief Finance Officer Operating - Administration.  Mr. Biles summarized his operating 
budget for the administration unit.  The board asked why shredding recycle bins have 
different contracts and are charged to different business units.  
 
Brad Armstrong, UTA Sr. Manager of Budget & Financial Analysis, reviewed the budget 
for his department.  The board asked what kind of analytical support is provided to 
managers and Mr. Armstrong replied. 
 

Chair Christensen called for a break at 10:23 a.m.  The meeting reconvened at 10:30 a.m. 
 
Chief People Officer - 2020 Draft Budget Presentation and Discussion. 
 

Chief People Officer Operating Budget.  Kim Ulibarri, UTA Chief People Officer, 
reviewed the vision and values of the people office.  She pointed out records 
management falls under her and reviewed specifics associated with its budget.  She 
then summarized her operating budget.  Questions regarding the number of upcoming 
retirees, succession planning, and the reduction in the “Other O&M” budget line item 
were posed by the board and answered by Ms. Ulibarri. 
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Talent Acquisition and Workforce Planning. Pablo Martinez, UTA Sr. Manager of 
Workforce Planning & Talent Acquisition, summarized the budget details of the human 
resources/labor relations division.  He also informed the board of ways his staff recruits 
to UTA.  Questions regarding the need for a recruiting budget and what kind of funds 
would be required were posed by the board and answered by staff.  The board 
suggested working with the communications department on recruiting materials. 

 
Culture and Talent Development.  Alisha Garrett, UTA Sr. Manager of Culture and 
Talent Development, provided an overview of the culture and talent development 
budget.  Questions regarding where the funds for a new learning management system 
are allocated and development opportunities provided to employees from home 
without requiring a UTA device were posed by the board and answered by staff. 

 
Human Resources/Labor Relations.  Kim Ulibarri reviewed the talent acquisition and 
workforce planning budget.  There were no questions. 

 
Total Rewards.  Jacob Gomez, UTA Total Rewards Manager, provided an overview of 
the total rewards budget.  Questions regarding who is used for Department of 
Transportation-required physicals, how many individuals are seen at UTA’s onsite clinics, 
and if benefit meetings are scheduled throughout the year were posed by the board and 
answered by staff. 

 
Chair Christensen called for a break at 11:29 a.m.  The meeting reconvened at 12:05 p.m. 
 
Chief Communications and Marketing Officer - 2020 Draft Budget Presentation and 
Discussion. 
 

Chief Communications and Marketing Officer Operating Budget.  Nichol Bourdeaux, 
UTA Chief Communications & Marketing Officer, summarized her budget.  The board 
asked whether the Salt Lake City collaborative marketing efforts will be ongoing and Ms. 
Bourdeaux responded. 
 
Customer Experience.  G.J. LaBonty, UTA Manager of Customer Experience, provided an 
overview of the customer experience budget.  Questions regarding how the agency is 
educating the public on its transit app, if the agency is tracking app education, what the 
ongoing education efforts look like, what strategic planning is being done for the bus 
stop improvement plan, when digital signs will be on buses and at bus stops, and where 
digital signs will be located were posed by the board and answered by staff.  The board 
instructed Mr. LaBonty to look carefully at the bus stops and improvements on the west 
side of the Salt Lake Valley. 
 
Customer Service.  Cindy Medford, UTA Manager of Customer Service, reviewed the 
customer service budget and explained the responsibilities of each group within her 
division.  Questions regarding whether staff is given the opportunity to claim lost and 
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found items, how continuity is achieved throughout the different groups within the 
customer service division, how many calls are missed on Sundays, and whether 
alternate ideas need to be considered for providing customer service on Sundays were 
posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 
Public Relations and Marketing.  Ms. Bourdeaux reviewed the communications budget.  
A question regarding whether the top initiative should be to implement or strategically 
plan the community relations program was posed by the board and answered by staff. 
The board spoke about the need for early communications strategies in public relations. 
The board also opined on the need to coordinate the UTA 50th anniversary events with 
other agencies and to be strategic in planning and producing commemorative items. 
The board further suggested using a social media campaign to inform of ways staff is 
contributing to the state of good repair.  
 
Innovative Mobility Solutions.  Jaron Robertson, UTA Acting Director of Innovative 
Mobility Solutions, summarized the innovative mobility solutions budget and explained 
the largest increase within the budget is in services, which is due to the microtransit 
pilot.  Questions regarding when microtransit will be handed off for integration into the 
larger system and whether the autonomous vehicles study should be a study or an 
evaluation were posed by the board and answered by staff.   
 
As a general comment, the board informed staff of complaints regarding how bus wraps 
for advertising purposes cover windows, making it difficult to see stops. 

 
Chair Christensen called for a break at 1:45 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 1:55 p.m. 
 
Executive Director - 2020 Draft Budget Presentation and Discussion. 
 

Executive Director Operating Budget.  Carolyn Gonot, UTA Executive Director, provided 
an overview of the budget, positions, and changes within her division. 
 
Legal Services.  Mark Burns from the Attorney General’s (AG) office informed the 
trustees the additional attorney in the legal services budget would be dedicated to real 
estate.  He reported he feels the AG’s office has individuals with the necessary 
experience and skills to manage UTA’s legal needs. 
 
Civil Rights and Compliance.  Kenya Fail, UTA Manager of Civil Rights Compliance, gave 
a summary of the civil rights and compliance budget.  She advised the new compliance 
software proposed in her budget will ensure accuracy of all reports submitted to the 
Federal Transit Administration.  A question regarding the validation process with 
disadvantaged business enterprises was posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 
Safety and Security.  Mr. Shaw reviewed the safety and security budget.  Questions 
regarding how many of UTA’s employees will attend the Occupational Safety & Health 
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Administration compliance class, the need for more automated external defibrillator 
(AED) devices throughout UTA buildings, the cost to purchase and maintain new AED 
devices, incentives for first aid-certified employees, federal compliance within the 
department, and the cost of needed software were posed by the board and answered 
by staff. 
 
Operations Analysis and Solutions.  Johnathan Yip, UTA Sr. Manager of Operations 
Analysis and Solutions, reviewed the operations analysis and solutions budget.  
Questions regarding the life expectancy of software, ways to stay current with 
technology, and a need to develop groups to research the agency’s current software 
programs were posed by the board and answered by staff. 
 
Information Technology. Dan Harmuth, UTA IT Director, reviewed the information 
technology budget.  Questions regarding whether or not UTA has experienced staff for 
the JD Edwards system, how UTA’s systems will fare in the event of an emergency, and 
how well the agency’s systems protect personal identifiable information (PII) were 
posed by the board and answered by staff. 

 
The board provided direction on items for which they would like additional information, 
including agency reserves, state of good repair strategy, capital budget year-to-year continuity, 
capital offset process, strategy for future of rail ticket vending machine solutions, and 
recruitment budget.   
 
The next budget meeting will be Thursday, September 26, 2019 at 11:30 a.m. 
 
Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:49 p.m. by motion. 
 
 
 
Transcribed by Angie Olsen 
Executive Assistant to the Board of Trustees 
Utah Transit Authority 
aolsen@rideuta.com  
801.287.2581 
 
This document is not intended to serve as a full transcript as additional discussion may have 
taken place; please refer to the meeting materials, audio, or video located at 
https://www.utah.gov/pmn/sitemap/notice/558567.html for entire content. 
 
This document along with the digital recording constitute the official minutes of this meeting. 

UNAPPROVED
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RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UTAH TRANSIT 
AUTHORITY SUPPORTING THE NOMINATION TO RE-APPOINTMENT BETH 
HOLBROOK TO THE UTAH ASSOCIATION OF SPECIAL DISTRICTS BOARD 

 

R2019-10-01       October 2, 2019 

  

WHEREAS, the Utah Transit Authority (the “Authority”) is a large public 
transit district organized under the laws of the State of Utah and was created to 
transact and exercise all of the powers provided for in the Utah Limited Purpose 
Local Government Entities – Local Districts Act and the Utah Public Transit 
District Act (the “Act”); and 

WHEREAS, the Utah Association of Special Districts (“UASD”) is an 
organization comprised of special, service and local districts to promote the 
proper and efficient operation of Special Service Districts and Local Service 
Districts in the State of Utah; and 

WHEREAS, the Authority has been a long-standing member of UASD as 
a Local Service District; and  

WHEREAS, Beth Holbrook, UTA Trustee, has been serving as a member 
of the UASD Board of Trustees for a term that expires on March 23, 2020; and 

WHEREAS, UASD has requested the Authority to recommend a 
representative to be nominated to the UASD Board following the expiration of 
Ms. Holbrook’s current term; and 

WHEREAS, Ms. Holbrook has expressed a willingness to continue serving 
in her respective position as a member of the UASD Board and to participate in 
its deliberations as a representative of the Authority and its interests. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees of the 
Utah Transit Authority: 

1. That the Authority hereby supports the nomination of Ms. Beth 
Holbrook as a candidate for appointment by the Utah Association of 
Special Districts for a four-year term on the UASD Board of Trustees 
beginning in March 2020.   

2. That the corporate seal be attached hereto. 

 

Approved and adopted this 2nd day of October 2019. 

 
 
 

________________________________
 Carlton Christensen, Chair 

      Board of Trustees 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
Robert K. Biles, Secretary/Treasurer 
 
 

(Corporate Seal) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Approved As To Form: 
 
 
___________________ 
Legal Counsel 
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